RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

March 8, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:
PAUL SLAYTON





DEIRDRE BURNS





DEAN VALLAS





MARK FLEISCHHAUER





ELISSA CASCIO





LAURIE RICH
MEMBERS ABSENT:
KAREN HATTER  
OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, ED DAVENPORT, JOHN KEMNITZER, BRETT KING, JEN HAMMOUD, DIANE KANTAROS
1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 8, 2011 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
3.0
Public Comment


None
4.0  
Reports and Discussion


4.1 
2011-12 Budget Development Update*

Mr. Phelan opened with a review of the budget development progress to date. There has been much discussion in Albany and around the state about a 2% tax cap. The Assembly has not acted as yet, but legislation approved by the Senate calls for a tax cap of 2% or the increase in the cost of living, whichever is lower, to be enacted next year. The budget has been developed with an eye to such a potential tax cap. For comparative purposes, last year our tax levy increase was 3.99% which required cutting just under $1 million. Reducing the tax levy increase to 2% or somewhere between 2% and 3.99% would mean much more difficult cuts. Mr. Phelan then reviewed the three categories of potential cuts which were discussed at the last meeting:  Category A covers supplies, equipment, etc., and has no staffing implications; Category B covers some programmatic elements and involves some staffing implications, such as department and grade level chairs; and Category C cover items that, if enacted, would directly reduce or eliminate programming and staff positions. With assistance from the building administrators, the items in the categories have been repositioned into Tiers, mirroring last year’s approach. Tier 1 contains items that the administrators and Mr. Phelan agree would be cut sooner, depending on how much would have to be cut from the draft budget; Tier 2 contains items that the District would like to hold onto more desperately than those in Tier 1; Tier 3 
represents much more serious cuts and would most directly and immediately affect programs and services; and Tier 4, which comprised everything that is not mandated but without which the District could not fulfill its responsibilities was viewed as too injurious to operating a school district, was taken off the table.

Mr. Phelan then reviewed the totals in each of the three Tiers under consideration. Based on the draft budget as it currently exists, to reach a 3% tax levy increase would mean a 1.87% increase in the budget and would involve about $600,000 in cuts. Use of the $143,000 in federal funds for job preservation could be deducted from that amount, but any jobs preserved from these funds would have to be paid for out of the general fund after next year. If the District were under a 2% cap, we would have to cut $834,000. 
The Board members then discussed the Tiers with Mr. Phelan and Mr. Burnell. Among the issues were the cuts to professional development and inservice training and conference days. Mr. Phelan clarified that this is a reduction, not elimination and that the District will be looking at different ways to provide training, such as attending workshops via webinars rather than traveling to a remote location, and providing more training in-house. He offered the example of the Board and Administration meeting with our legislators in their home offices to lobby on behalf of education, rather than traveling to Albany. Mr. Burnell added that Mr. Kreps has money from grants and federal funds that will continue to support staff training and development.
A question was asked about the item regarding state aid and textbooks in Tier 1. Mr. Burnell explained that the item is there as a reminder that cuts to textbooks should not go below the threshold level since money must first be spent on textbooks in order to get that money refunded as state aid for textbooks. If spending is cut below that level, then in effect the District loses money that would have been spent and then refunded, resulting in no actual cost to the District.

In response to a question about cuts to before- and after-school programs, Mr. King explained that the enrichment programs affect about one-quarter to one-third of students and if cut, efforts would be made to secure grants to support the programs, as was done this year. Also, running the programs is not only dependent on funding, it is also dependent on teacher interest and some years there are fewer teachers expressing interest or indicating availability. Finally, the academic support provided by the programs can in some cases be made up in the classroom.

In the Middle School, the after-school academic help program affects about 15 to 18 students who are general education but are struggling. Cuts would hamper what the District can do for these students, but grant money may be available. This figure represents about one-half of what was originally budgeted for this program. If funding drops much lower, it becomes an issue of diminishing returns and may not be effective if run at such reduced levels.
Ms. Rich noted that loss of the CLS enrichment programs would affect over 100 children and indicated she wished this item to be moved to Tier 3.
Also discussed were the cuts to Auditorium Services, field trips for the Middle School and High School, and the impact of the loss of equipment and supplies.
Discussion then turned to the question of whether, in the absence of a state-imposed 2% property tax cap, cuts should be instituted to reach such a level this year. It seems more prudent to come down to somewhere between that cap level and where we were last year, maintaining the highest level program possible for as long as possible. 

Ms. Rich stated that she would support an increase that would put the District somewhere between 2.5% increase in the budget side, with a tax levy increase somewhere between 3.0% and 3.5% increase. 

Mr. Vallas asked if investigation could be done into the possibility of the District leasing out elements of the facility, specifically the auditorium to an operating entity that might include the ability to maintain services within the school program while at the same time generating revenue that could then support running the program during the school day.
Ms. Burns asked if an assessment could be made of the impact of cutting the Grade 6 Introduction to Foreign Language program. It was instituted to address the drop out rate in the High School language programs, so it would be important to assess how that purpose might be affected.
In response to a question about the Flying Squad, Mr. King responded that the Squad consists of two substitute teachers whose service permits classroom and specials teachers to consult with each other during the school day. They also help with emergency coverage as needed, and cover during the meetings of the Child Study Teams, which are scheduled for Thursdays specifically because the Squad is available.

It was agreed that at the Budget Workshop on Saturday, March 12, the draft of the budget as reviewed at this evening’s meeting will be the basis of discussion.
President Slayton pointed out to his colleagues that in this draft, provision has already been made for a very generous unilateral donation from the Superintendent, Mr. Phelan, and the Assistant Superintendent, Mr. Burnell, as a result of their freezing their salaries. President Slayton noted that this is a very tangible demonstration of their leadership in supporting the best interests of the District. He noted that he had already thanked them but wished to do so now publicly and give public recognition to their caring leadership for our community. President Slayton then extended the thanks of the entire Board to Messrs. Phelan and Burnell. 

4.2
Principals Reports

CLS:  Mr. King reported that over the last several months, different groups of faculty have been hosting a breakfast for their colleagues before school starts so that staff can gather informally. It was begun by the Specials teachers and now happens every month. The BLPT continues work on creating a school-wide system that rewards positive behavior, “catching one another supporting peers.” A school bus driver appreciation breakfast is being developed for the second year. This year’s preparations will provide for more student involvement. Students in Grades 3 through 5 will be participating soon in a comprehensive school climate survey. Mrs. Younger and Mrs. Rizzolo continue work on expanding the LEGO robotics program to additional classrooms. Upcoming events include an African Drumming Workshop for Grade 3; the PTSO Book Fair; the Ice Cream Social; Library Week, which will feature a number of surprise guest readers visiting the Library; and the Scientist in Residence program with Dr. Ron Pastrana.

BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that, thanks to a grant from the DC Arts Council, the 7th Grade students will participate in a multi-disciplinary project involving Art, Math and Language Arts, through a study of the work of Sol Lewitt. As part of the project, the students will visit Dia Beacon, accompanied by artists Richard Prouse and Mimi Graminski to tour the exhibit of Sol Lewitt’s work. Building on recommendations from Developmental Designs that are already in place, students participated in a unit that examined bullying and social isolation through works of literature. The students tied the literature into their own experiences and identified the role of the bystander in bullying. Much positive feedback was received on the Internet Safety workshop. An effort is underway to arrange for hands-on training to be offered to parents who were in attendance and expressed interest in having the additional training. In its ongoing efforts to find ways to improve lunch and recess, the BLPT is piloting a switch in the schedule of both activities. Students will take recess first and lunch afterwards. The expectation is that there will be physiological benefits. Focus groups will discuss the two weeks’ experience with the switch and also check with Mrs. Hauptmann to see what financial impact, if any, the food service program experienced. Nearly half the BMS students made either the A or the B Honor Roll. The BMS Environmental Club reached out to the Rhinebeck Town Conservation Advisory Committee for a meeting to discuss upcoming projects. At the Wallace Center, student artwork from around the county will be showcased. This year’s theme is “Cultural Rhythms.” The show opens with a reception on April 8. Health and Wellness Day will be held on March 18, featuring Dr. David Fenner as a speaker, providing students with an introduction to a variety of fitness-related activities, and information on substance abuse, good nutrition, and other health-related topics. In response to a question, Mr. Kemnitzer indicated that it would be difficult to post the Internet Safety project online since the materials belonged to the Sheriff’s Deputy who was the presenter. 
RHS:  Dr. Davenport reported that students recently visited the Clark Museum and Mass MoCa in Massachusetts to view the Sol Lewitt exhibits, accompanied by one of the math teachers, as part of their exploration of the Sol Lewitt Lessons 
in Math and Art unit. The Winter Sports season has ended with the boys and girls basketball teams having enjoyed a great season and having achieved the distinction of being named Scholar Athlete Teams. Two seniors and one junior, under the direction of Mrs. Bie, participated in the Moody Math Challenge in which they had to design an experiment using math. They had 14 hours to solve a problem that they downloaded at 7:00 am on a Saturday. Their solution will be judged along with submissions from 567 teams on the East Coast. The program provides an opportunity to win scholarships. The annual “All Night in a Day” reading of Elie Wiesel’s “Night” will take place on March 16. Some of the readers will be seniors who were sophomores when the event first took place. Now they will be reading and facilitating this year’s discussions. 9th and 10th Grade students will be taking the Terra Nova test next week to assist with placement. An Alumni Survey to ask alumni how their High School experiences prepared them for college is being pursued. Planning is also being undertaken to develop a senior exit interview during which seniors will reflect on the high

school’s strengths as well as areas for improvement that they may have encountered. The Diversity Club will be screening a DVD with the student body on bullying and cyberbullying, produced by the Southern Poverty Law Center. Plans are under way for a special Team Building activity. The High School Musical, “Thoroughly Modern Millie” will be presented April 1, 2, and 3rd. The Senior Citizen Prom will be held on April 9.
The Board members briefly discussed with Dr. Davenport the idea of including ongoing information about college completion rates through the Alumni Survey as well as other vehicles, as important input in reviewing how we prepare our students for college. Also, with respect to “All Night in A Day,” it was suggested that perhaps, as was done in the past, members of the community could be invited. Regarding the Team Building activity, Dr. Davenport noted that it was an activity for the students and he was not at liberty to say more at this time.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*

Finance: The Committee reviewed the unappropriated fund balance which is projected to be slightly over the recommended cap and discussed using the overage to fund a small capital project, such as continuing with the window replacement. With respect to the Multi-Year Fund Balance Projection, to the point made earlier by Ms. Rich, if the tax cap has not been imposed, there is no need to proceed as if it was. It was the consensus among the Committee members, and their recommendation to the full Board, that the Board apply $800,000 of the unappropriated fund balance to offset the tax levy increase. An increase of $50,000 over the current year. The cafeteria program review showed that non-personnel costs are better than before, and consideration is still being given to instituting a Point of Sale system. The program is still running a deficit, but not as large as before. 
Discussion followed among the Board members about the use of $800,000 from the unappropriated fund balance. It would reduce the tax levy by approximately 0.21%. Mr. Burnell noted that within the next two weeks, the District would know 
about the DEHIC rate and retirements. It was noted that the proposed level of use of fund balance can be adjusted in subsequent meetings.
Curriculum: Ms. Burns reported that Mr. Kreps had provided the Committee with an update on RTTT funding, noting that the District will only receive $40,000 over three years, likely not nearly enough to cover anticipated costs to the District. The work being done on developing new models for teacher evaluations, covered by §3012c of Education Law, indicate that a workshop may be needed for the Board in developing necessary resolutions for APPR and the District will have to react quickly once the regulations have been promulgated. 
Communications: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the taping for the video has been completed but Mr. Nugent has indicated that it will be early April before the finished project will be available for viewing. The Committee discussed the budget outreach efforts, whether to provide additional communications, extra workshops, or meetings other than those already scheduled. Extra meetings to explain the tax caps and the LIFO issues might be useful and would offer residents an opportunity to ask questions. The Committee also discussed the graduation banners; one was damaged and the Committee will have to decide if it should be repaired or a new banner purchased.
Motion by Rich, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take a brief recess at 9:05 pm while the tape was changed.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
President Slayton re-called the meeting to order at 9:08 pm.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News


Ms. Burns noted that it was difficult to hear from the Principals about the great 
things that are happening in the schools while having to plan for budget cuts.

5.2 
Old Business



None
5.3 
Public Comment



None
5.4 
Other

Mr. Vallas announced to his colleagues that he would not be running for re-election to the Board for another term. He expressed regret that he would be leaving his colleagues at a difficult time, but promised that he would support them in any way he could.
Mr. Phelan discussed briefly with the Board the need to complete the annual sexual harassment training. It was determined that he will secure the services of Mr. Kreps to conduct the training on March 22, at 6:00 pm, immediately in advance of the scheduled Board meeting at 7:30 pm.

Mr. Phelan then polled the Board as to the availability of the members to meet on April 19th, as directed by DC BOCES for all component districts, to vote on the BOCES administrative budget.  Within the ensuing discussion, it was noted that this was during the week when most, if not all, component districts were closed for Spring Recess, and was also one of the most important holy days in the Jewish religion. Mr. Phelan reported that a communication had been received from BOCES, in response to mention of the difficulties associated with that date, that it was not possible to change the date. Only three Board members indicated they definitely could be available. Mrs. Hatter, who was absent from this evening’s meeting, will be contacted as to her availability since it appeared a quorum might not be possible. It was further suggested that, in the future, the BOCES Board President be more sensitive to the religious obligations of the various component District Board members and their personal plans for holiday times when scheduling the vote on the BOCES administrative budget. 
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:

6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Christopher Jones from the position of Athletic Trainer, effective February 25, 2011 instead of effective March 4, 2011 as previously approved. 
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (General Fund, January 2011).*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Michael Piccione as 2010-11 Varsity Tennis coach, effective March 5, 2011.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
6.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the resolution directing the District Clerk to give notice of the Annual School District Public Hearing on the Budget, the Annual School District Election, and the Vote on the School Budget. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
6.3 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Spring coaches/advisors for the 2010-11 school year:

Tennis:
Varsity
David Jutton



$2,846

Track:

Varsity
Jeremy Perotta


$3,898





(sprinting, jumping, pole vault)

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 1 ABSTAIN (Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED 
6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional CLS Enrichment Program teachers. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year. (See attached.)
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to move into executive session at 9:18 pm for the purpose of the discussion of the employment history of particular person(s).

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAINMOTION CARRIED 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Vallas, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:56 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
8.0
Adjournment


Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:57 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


